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1              JUDGE BENN:  All right.  Well, then

2 we're just going to go ahead and go on the record

3 if everyone is ready.  Pursuant to the direction

4 of the Illinois Commerce Commission, I will now

5 call Docket No. 12-0585.

6                  This is Computer Techniques,

7 Incorporated, an Application for a Certificate of

8 Local Exchange Service Authority and Certificate of

9 Service Authority to Resell Local and Interexchange

10 Telecommunications Services within the State of

11 Illinois and for a Certificate of Interexchange

12 Service Authority to Provide Resold Facilities-Base d

13 Interexchange Services within the State of Illinois .

14                  Can I have the Petitioner's counse l

15 introduce himself for the record, please?

16              MR. MURPHY:  On behalf of Computer

17 Techniques, Inc., this is Joseph D. Murphy, 306 Wes t

18 Church Street, Champaign, Illinois 61820.

19              JUDGE BENN:  And do you have with you

20 today a witness?

21              MR. MURPHY:  I have with me today

22 Mr. Billy Williams who is the president of Computer
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1 Techniques, Inc., and will be authenticating the

2 application of materials.

3              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  And Staff for the

4 Illinois Commerce Commission?

5              MS. CHANG:  My name is Karen Chang.  I 'm

6 staff for Illinois Commerce Commission.  My busines s

7 address is at 527 East Capitol Avenue, Springfield,

8 Illinois 62701.

9              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Before we go

10 forward, I'm going to state that this matter has

11 been initiated by Computer Techniques, Incorporated .

12 The Applicant is seeking authority to operate as

13 a facilities-based and reseller of local and

14 interexchange authority pursuant to Sections 13-403 ,

15 13-404 and 13-405 Public Utilities Act.

16                  I'm noting that this is an

17 evidentiary hearing and the Applicant must show

18 it possesses sufficient technical, financial and

19 managerial resources to provide local and

20 interexchange telecommunications services in the

21 State of Illinois.

22                  I will turn this matter over to
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1 Mr. Murphy.  Mr. Murphy, you can start.

2              MR. MURPHY:  Judge, if you would swear

3 the witness, I would have him authenticate the

4 Application.

5              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Mr. Williams?

6              MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes.

7              JUDGE BENN:  Do you swear to tell the

8 truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth?

9              THE WITNESS:  I do.

10                                (Witness sworn.)

11              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Mr. Murphy, you ca n

12 proceed.

13              MR. MURPHY:  Thank you.

14 WHEREUPON:

15          B I L L Y    J.   W I L L I A M S

16 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

17 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

18          D I R E C T   E X A M I N A T I O N

19                    by Mr. Murphy

20      Q.   Mr. Williams, do you have in front of you

21 the application that Computer Techniques had me fil e

22 on October the 30th, 2012?
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1      A.   I do.

2      Q.   And did that consist of an Application

3 document along with Attachments A, B, C, D and E --

4 I'm sorry -- E and -- I'm sorry -- A through G of

5 which Attachment D and Attachment E are only redact ed

6 public copies of what are otherwise proprietary

7 agreements?  Do you have that in front of you and

8 is that what we filed in this docket?

9      A.   Yes.

10      Q.   And do those consist or do those make

11 up you application for certificate to become a

12 telecommunications carrier?

13      A.   Yes.

14      Q.   I also would ask whether you have in fron t

15 of you a separate Attachment D and Attachment E?  T he

16 Attachment D is entitled, "Financial Statements

17 Proprietary," and the Attachment E is entitled,

18 "Chart of Accounts Proprietary."  Do you have those

19 in front of you?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   And I understand we have not yet filed

22 those on eDocket.  We have made the financials
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1 available to Staff and the chart of accounts

2 available to Staff and the Judge has seen the

3 financial statements.  And I apologize, Judge,

4 I have not forwarded to you yet the chart of

5 accounts.  But are those Attachment D and Attachmen t

6 E a proprietary part of your application?

7      A.   Yes.

8      Q.   And if I were to ask you the substance of

9 all of the questions in this application and the

10 attachments, these would be the answers of the

11 company to those questions?

12      A.   Yes.

13              MR. MURPHY:  Your Honor, we talked abo ut

14 this briefly before, but I would seek to file -- I

15 would propose to file Attachments D and E that are

16 proprietary on the eDocket right after the close of

17 this hearing, but I would ask that the Commission

18 grant them two years of proprietary treatment.

19              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  I'm going to note

20 for the record that you have tendered an oral motio n

21 for confidential proprietary treatment of Attachmen ts

22 D and E and we'll make the appropriate recommendati on
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1 to the Commission regarding those financial

2 statements.

3              MR. MURPHY:  And, your Honor, with tha t,

4 I would turn Mr. Williams over for cross-examinatio n

5 by Ms. Chang or to you.

6              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  I will allow

7 Ms. Chang to proceed.

8              MS. CHANG:  Thank you, your Honor.

9           C R O S S - E X A M I N A T I O N

10                     by Ms. Chang

11      Q.   Mr. Williams, you do have that Applicatio n

12 in front of you, right?

13      A.   I do.

14      Q.   Okay.  I have some clarifications that I

15 need you to help with.

16      A.   Okay.

17      Q.   On Page 4 of the Application itself,

18 Question No. 6, if any affiliate of the Applicant

19 providing or has any affiliate provided service

20 in Illinois, the Applicant checked no box; do you

21 see that?

22      A.   That's right.
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1      Q.   Okay.  And then if I go to the next page,

2 Pages 5, under Question 14, and there's an answer t o

3 the question saying Applicant through its affiliate

4 will provide a live answer response on a 24/7 basis .

5 Could you the clarify that?  Maybe I'm missing

6 something.

7                  Do you have any kind of affiliated

8 relationship with other companies who provides thes e

9 services of a telecommunication nature?

10      A.   I believe what we mean by affiliates in

11 there is we have a third party service that provide s

12 24-hour technical support for our customers right

13 now.  So those would be the persons who are answeri ng

14 after business hours.  Our office staff answers the

15 phones, you know, during our business hours and the n

16 after that, they can initiate a prepare process.

17      Q.   Okay.  You do not -- it's a third party

18 contracting type of a relationship?

19      A.   That's right.

20      Q.   Okay.  Thank you.  And then if you were t o

21 go to the confidential Attachment D --

22      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   -- and go to the section where it's profi t

2 and loss for multiple years?

3      A.   Okay.

4      Q.   (WHEREUPON:  This portion of the record h as

5 been redacted as confidential and proprietary by

6 agreement of the parties.)XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX XX

7 XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX

8      A.   Let me find that real quick.

9              JUDGE BENN:  I'm sorry.  Which page

10 again, please?

11              MS. CHANG:  This was from the profit

12 and loss statement for multiple years under

13 Attachment D and Attachment D consists of quite

14 a field.

15 BY THE WITNESS:

16      A.   (WHEREUPON:  Marked confidential and

17 proprietary.)XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX

18 BY MS. CHANG:

19      Q.   Correct.

20      A.   (WHEREUPON:  This portion of the record h as

21 been redacted as confidential and proprietary by

22 agreement of the parties.)XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX XX
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1      Q.   (Marked confidential and proprietary.)

2      A.   Yes.

3      Q.   Okay.  If you would turn to Part 4 of the

4 Application, which is on Page 7, Question No. 2,

5 this Applicant utilizes equipment in all facilities ?

6 You say yes.  (WHEREUPON:  This portion of the reco rd

7 has been redacted as confidential and proprietary b y

8 agreement of the parties.)XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX X

9      A.   Yes.  With respect to the infrastructure

10 that was used for the wireless network, we had

11 infrastructure on communication towers and water

12 towers and grain elevators and things like that tha t

13 went with the sale, but our head-in facilities wher e

14 the internet access comes into our building where w e

15 make connection, you know, for our customers is sti ll

16 ours.  So we still provide dial up service off of

17 that at the current time.

18      Q.   So in other words, that sale did not affe ct

19 your ability to provide the services you are

20 requesting right now, right?

21      A.   That's correct.

22      Q.   Okay.  On Section 8 of this Application,
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1 if we go to Page 13, you said that the Applicant

2 that's now proposed to offer prepaid services, and

3 my question to you is that based on the bills I

4 receive for multiple different devices of

5 communications services, usually they -- well, one

6 vendor I have for my wireless and they bill me,

7 like -- they bill me ahead of time and so does my

8 broadband service, they bill ahead of time, you

9 know, and so when I -- in the case when I cancel

10 service, they are -- they either offer me a refund

11 or, you know, generally that's how it is.  And with

12 this answer, I thought -- I get the impression that

13 you will bill for your service after the fact; is

14 that true?

15      A.   No.  We will bill before service.  I

16 thought we answered that we would not be providing

17 prepaid services because I thought prepaid meant

18 something else like -- more like in comparison to

19 the cellular phones with the prepaid phones.  So

20 I thought just billing in advance didn't necessaril y

21 mean prepaid.

22      Q.   Uh-huh.  Well, I think it would be on
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1 the safe side since that's not required additional

2 paperwork, I don't -- I'm not a lawyer.  I don't

3 interpret what is prepaid, but in my accountant's

4 mind, I call it prepaid.  So I think that would

5 be to your benefit to make that change.  But then

6 again it's up to you.

7              MS. CHANG:  Judge Benn, those are the

8 questions I have.

9              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Ms. Chang, just fo r

10 clarification, you're suggesting that the parties

11 make a change to Section 8 to include prepaid servi ce

12 or what?

13              MS. CHANG:  Yes, I do.  I think that

14 that would be -- that would be beneficial because

15 you and I both know when a company wants to add tha t

16 type of service later on, then they have to initiat e

17 another docket.

18              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  And counsel for --

19 understanding that we're not asking you to amend it

20 or not, so --

21              MS. CHANG:  Right.

22              JUDGE BENN:  So is it your intention
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1 or your client's intention to continue with the

2 Application not to include prepaid service and that

3 you are going to consider that under a separate

4 docket in the future?

5              MR. MURPHY:  I guess I'm -- actually,

6 Judge, let me make one comment before I answer your

7 question before I forget it.

8              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.

9              MR. MURPHY:  (WHEREUPON:  This portion

10 of the record has been redacted as confidential and

11 proprietary by agreement of the parties.)XXXXXXXXXX X

12              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.

13              MR. MURPHY:  (WHEREUPON:  This portion

14 of the record has been redacted as confidential and

15 proprietary by agreement of the parties.)XXXXXXXXXX X

16              JUDGE BENN:  Yes, yes.  One second.

17 We're going to go off the record really quickly.

18                           (Whereupon, a discussion

19                            was had off the record.)

20              JUDGE BENN:  We are going back on the

21 record.

22              MR. MURPHY:  Your Honor, I guess I wan t
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1 to understand about the prepaid service because I

2 would have to say I would have agreed with my

3 client's read on that that prepaid services is real ly

4 referring to something very different, but I guess

5 what I would like to know is if we do not answer

6 those questions at this point, I guess are we looki ng

7 at not getting a certificate or not being able to

8 bill monthly ahead of time without further approval

9 from the Commission?

10              JUDGE BENN:  You're looking at -- you

11 will get a certificate that will exclude prepaid

12 service and if you are not seeking that at this tim e,

13 you know, you have to make the adjustments such tha t

14 your billing doesn't appear to be prepaid service.

15 You know, I guess there is some argument as to

16 whether that actually is prepaid service.  It's not

17 really for me to decipher or Ms. Chang has given he r

18 opinion on that.

19                  But on the face of the document, i f

20 you are wanting to seek prepaid service on a separa te

21 docket you can do that.  You don't have to do it --

22 you don't have to amend this application to answer
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1 those questions you don't have to pursue prepaid

2 service at this time.

3              MR. MURPHY:  Well, doing this in real

4 time, Mr. Williams do you have any objection to

5 answering these questions here on the record so

6 that that can be included so there is not a questio n

7 going forward about your advance bill?

8              THE WITNESS:  No.  I have no objection

9 to answering those questions.

10              MR. MURPHY:  Your Honor, I don't want

11 to -- I know it's your turn to ask questions, but I

12 would propose when it next comes around to me that

13 I -- we go through and answer the questions under

14 No. 8 to remove that ambiguity going forward.

15              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Well, I will defer

16 to you, counsel, and allow you to go through

17 Section 8 and ask those questions of your client on

18 the record and then we will consider amending your

19 application.  So you can proceed with Section 8 and  I

20 will come back to my questions afterwards.

21              MR. MURPHY:  Thank you, your Honor.

22             JUDGE BENN:  Okay.
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1       R E D I R E C T    E X A M I N A T I O N

2                     by Mr. Murphy

3      Q.   Mr. Williams, what I will propose to do i s

4 go through the questions and then come back to the

5 initial question about whether or not you intend to

6 offer prepaid service.  So we will go through the

7 questions before we come back to that.

8      A.   Okay.

9      Q.   So under 8.1, will your customers have th e

10 ability to sign up with any long distance company

11 they choose?

12      A.   Yes.

13      Q.   And will customers have the ability to us e

14 dial around for long distance companies?

15      A.   Actually, I don't know what that means.

16      Q.   Will they be able to dial a code to get t o

17 any long distance they want presuming they understa nd

18 how to dial that code?

19      A.   Yes.

20      Q.   Will customers have access to Illinois

21 relay services?

22      A.   I don't know what that is either.
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1      Q.   The Illinois relay services have to do, I

2 believe, with the hearing issues.  Will they be abl e

3 to call for assistance with -- I can't remember the

4 proper term here -- assistance with -- if they are

5 deaf, will they have access to whatever services ar e

6 available for the deaf to use phone services?

7      A.   Yes.

8      Q.   Will customers be able to make 1-800 call s

9 for free?

10      A.   Yes.

11      Q.   Will the Applicant offer operator service s?

12      A.   No.

13      Q.   Will you please describe how the Applican t

14 plans to collect the monthly fee to be paid in

15 advance?

16      A.   I guess we would just -- we would just

17 invoice in advance and the customer would remit

18 payment.

19      Q.   And will customers' monthly bills show

20 a breakdown of services, features, surcharges and

21 taxes, et cetera?

22      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   Will customers pay an installation fee?

2      A.   No.

3      Q.   Will telephone service be in the

4 Applicant's name or customer's name?

5      A.   They would -- I don't know the answer to

6 that.  I'm guessing the customer's name.

7      Q.   Okay.  So then please describe how that

8 information about the telephone service is going to

9 be listed in 911 and directory assistance.  Will 91 1

10 and directory assistance have the name of the

11 customer available to them?

12      A.   Yes, yes.

13      Q.   Will the Applicant offer prepaid service --

14              JUDGE BENN:  Excuse me, counsel.

15 BY MR. MURPHY:

16      Q.   -- as a monthly or as a usage of the

17 service?

18              JUDGE BENN:  Excuse me, counsel?

19 Mr. Murphy?

20              MR. MURPHY:  Yes.

21              JUDGE BENN:  For No. 9, the first part

22 of the question, will telephone service be in
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1 Applicant's name or customer's name, Mr. Williams

2 said the customer's name, but that's a yes or no

3 question.  So is that now a yes or a no?

4              MR. MURPHY:  I understand, your Honor.

5 Thank you for that clarification.

6 BY MR. MURPHY:

7      Q.   So let me take you back to the second par t

8 of No. 9, in databases such as 911 or directory, wi ll

9 the customer's name appear?

10      A.   Yes.

11      Q.   And in that case, will telephone service be

12 in the Applicant's or the customer's name?

13      A.   In the customer's name, yes.

14      Q.   So that's a yes?

15      A.   Yes.

16      Q.   Okay.  Will Applicant offer prepaid servi ce

17 as a monthly service or as a usage service?

18      A.   This as a monthly.

19      Q.   Okay.  Will Applicant provide a warning

20 when the remaining value of the service is about to

21 cease?

22      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   And if yes, is the customer given more th an

2 one notice of the remaining value of the service?

3      A.   Yes.

4      Q.   If yes, how much advance notice is given

5 to the customer of the remaining value of the

6 service?

7      A.   I'm taking a guess here because I'm still

8 kind of confused on this prepaid thing, but I would

9 say if someone had -- if they have remaining time

10 left, I would say it's a week.  We would give them a

11 notice that they would -- of have how much they hav e

12 left.

13      Q.   Okay.  If the customer is in the middle o f

14 a call, will they be disconnected when the remainin g

15 value of the service has expired?

16      A.   No.

17      Q.   When does the timing of a call start?  Le t

18 me ask you -- before I get to that question, will

19 your service.  I'm sorry.  You said it was monthly

20 based and not usage based?

21      A.   Yes.

22      Q.   So are individual calls timed?
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1      A.   They will be, yes.

2      Q.   Okay.  So when does the timing of a call

3 start?

4      A.   I would say as soon as the other side pic ks

5 up.

6      Q.   If the person called does not answer, is

7 any time deducted from the customer's account?

8      A.   No.

9      Q.   Will there be any other instance in which

10 the company would disconnect the customer other tha n

11 running out of prepaid time?

12      A.   No.

13      Q.   When a customer runs out of time, is thei r

14 phone immediately disconnected or on suspension?

15      A.   I would say suspension.

16      Q.   If yes, will they still be able to receiv e

17 calls when their phone is on suspension?

18      A.   No.

19      Q.   Are the Applicant services available to T TY

20 callers who again I understand to be people who hav e

21 hearing difficulties?

22      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   How will Applicants handle a complaint fr om

2 a customer who disputes the amount of time used or

3 remaining?

4      A.   That would be handled with our billing

5 department.  They -- during business hours, our

6 receptionist or our manager could handle those

7 complaints.

8      Q.   And I guess now I would go back to the

9 basic question; if by prepaid service the statute

10 means paying in advance per month, does the Applica nt

11 propose to offer prepaid services?

12      A.   Yes.  If that's what they mean by prepaid

13 services, then yes.

14              MR. MURPHY:  Thank you, your Honor.  I

15 have no further questions on Section 8.

16             JUDGE BENN:  Thank you.  One second.

17           C R O S S - E X A M I N A T I O N

18                     by Judge Benn

19      Q.   Okay.  Mr. Williams?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   Are you -- where was the corporation

22 formed?
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1      A.   In Illinois.

2      Q.   And does Computer Techniques, Incorporate d

3 also maintain authority to transact business in thi s

4 state?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   And what other states does the applicant

7 have the authority to provide local interexchange

8 telecommunication services?

9      A.   No other states.

10      Q.   Has Computer Techniques, Incorporated eve r

11 been denied a certificate of authority in any other

12 jurisdiction?

13      A.   No.

14      Q.   Are you seeking waiver for Parts 710 and

15 735 of the Public Utilities Act?

16      A.   I believe we are.

17      Q.   Okay.  And you are going to maintain your

18 business records in the state of Illinois, correct?

19      A.   That's right.

20      Q.   So you will not be seeking waiver of Part

21 250?

22      A.   Right.
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1      Q.   Okay.  Has Computer Techniques,

2 Incorporated ever had any certificates of authority

3 revoked or suspended or any complaints registered

4 against it in any jurisdiction?

5      A.   No.

6      Q.   And I thought I heard you say that the

7 Applicant will handle its computer billing and

8 technical support through a third party?

9      A.   They will be handled with our own staff

10 during business hours and technical support will be

11 third party after hours.

12      Q.   So you will handle both billing and

13 technical complaints through your staff during

14 business hours and after hours, it will be a third

15 party?

16      A.   That's correct.

17      Q.   Okay.  And are you maintaining a toll fre e

18 customer service number for these complaints and

19 hours of operations?

20      A.   Yes.  That's correct.

21      Q.   How many employees does Computer

22 Techniques, Incorporated maintain?
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1      A.   Twelve.

2      Q.   Okay.  One second.  Will Computer

3 Techniques, Incorporated abide by all state and

4 federal laws governing slamming and cramming of its

5 customers?

6      A.   Yes.

7      Q.   And can you describe your procedure for

8 protecting a consumer from slamming and cramming?

9      A.   We don't have a procedure developed yet.

10 I would -- we certainly don't intend to slam or cra m

11 customers.  So we will abide by all laws in place.

12      Q.   Okay.  Turning your attention to what is

13 marked at Attachments D and E, which are the

14 financial records and chart of accounts for Compute r

15 Techniques, Inc., has the financial picture present ed

16 by the applicant remained the same or been negative ly

17 impacted since the filing of this application?

18      A.   No.  It has not changed negatively.

19      Q.   And you expect the financial position of

20 Computer Techniques, Inc. to remain positive in the

21 future?

22      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   Okay.  And you have introduced your

2 managerial experience here as, I believe, Attachmen t

3 C, managerial and technical resources?

4      A.   Yes.

5      Q.   Has the managerial staff mentioned here

6 remained the same or changed since the filing of th e

7 application?

8      A.   It is the same.

9      Q.   Do you expect the managerial team to rema in

10 intact going forward?

11      A.   Yes.

12      Q.   Is there any additional experience that h as

13 come about from any of the managerial staff that yo u

14 would like to include at this time?

15      A.   No.

16      Q.   And it's my understanding the

17 organizational structure will remain the same as

18 well?

19      A.   That's right.

20              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Given that counsel

21 has offered an oral motion to provide confidential

22 proprietary treatment of Attachment C -- excuse me --
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1 Attachments D and E to the application, I will note

2 for the record that Attachments D and E to the

3 application will be afforded confidential and

4 proprietary treatment for a period of two years fro m

5 the date of filing of the application, which will b e

6 October 30, 2014.

7 BY JUDGE BENN:

8      Q.   Mr. Williams, is it your opinion that

9 Computer Techniques, Incorporated possesses adequat e

10 managerial, financial and technical resources to

11 provide local interexchange telecommunications

12 services in Illinois?

13      A.   Yes.

14      Q.   Do you believe it's in the public's best

15 interest for the Commission to grant Computer

16 Techniques, Incorporated the authority to provide

17 these services in the state?

18      A.   Yes, I do.

19              MS. CHANG:  Okay.  Ms. Chang, do you

20 have a recommendation regarding the application for

21 certificates of service authority for Computer

22 Techniques, Incorporated?
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1              MS. CHANG:  Yes, your Honor.  After

2 Staff has reviewed application and exhibits, staff

3 has determined that Computer Techniques, Inc. has

4 adequate technical financial and managerial resourc es

5 to provide local interexchange facility based and

6 resale as well as prepaid services here in Illinois .

7              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  I will note your

8 recommendation for the record.  I thank you, Staff.

9                  With that being said, is there

10 anything else for the record from counsel for the

11 applicant?

12              MR. MURPHY:  Yes, your Honor.  I would

13 just like to make clear once again that following t he

14 close of this hearing, I will file on eDocket of th e

15 proprietary versions of Attachment D and Attachment  E

16 so they are officially part of the Commission's

17 record and I would recommend that the docket could be

18 marked heard and taken subject to those filings.

19              JUDGE BENN:  I will note your request

20 for the record and give you leave to file the

21 proprietary and confidential versions of Attachment s

22 D and E, which are the financial records of Compute r



30

1 Techniques, Incorporated.

2                  I'm also going to note Staff's

3 recommendation for the record and will make the

4 appropriate recommendation to the Commission for it s

5 consideration at a future bench session noting that

6 the application and the exhibits -- attachments nam ed

7 by counsel have been moved into the record and I am

8 marking the record heard and taken.

9                  Thank you all for your time.

10              MR. MURPHY:  Thank you, your Honor.

11              JUDGE BENN:  Thank you.

12                           (Whereupon, the record

13                            has been marked heard

14                            and taken.)
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